The Salafist Road to Sahelistan and Military-Centric International Response

by

Lieutenant-Colonel Moussa Diop Mboup Senegalese Army



United States Army War College Class of 2013

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT: A Approved for Public Release

Distribution is Unlimited

COPYRIGHT STATEMENT:

The author is not an employee of the United States government. Therefore, this document may be protected by copyright law.

This manuscript is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE						Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
The public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing the burden, to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number. PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADDRESS.							
1. REPORT DA XX-03-2013	TE (DD-MM-YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE STRATEGY	₽E RESEARCH P	ROJECT		3. DATES COVERED (From - To)	
4. TITLE AND The Salafist		an and Milita	national Respon	se	5a. CONTRACT NUMBER		
					5b. GRANT NUMBER		
						5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S) Lieutenant-Colonel Moussa Diop Mboup						5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
Senegalese Army						5e. TASK NUMBER	
						5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Anthony R. Williams						8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER	
Department of National Security and Strategy							
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Army War College						10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)	
122 Forb	PA 17013				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Distribution A: Approved for Public Release. Distribution is Unlimited.							
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES Word Count: 5972							
14. ABSTRACT Since the January 2012 combined Tuareg-Jihadist offensive and the March 2012 military coup, the international community had been elaborating a gradual and comprehensive response to the political, military and humanitarian aspects of the Malian crisis. In January 2013, however, France responded to the Jihadist attack against the frontline towns of Konna and Sévaré by launching offensive operations against the Salafist bases in Gao, Timbuktu, and Kidal. This unanticipated development has unfortunately disrupted the initial strategic plan, concept of operation, and projected timeline and skewed the action of the international community in the direction of a unilateral and military-centric response. Although uprooting the Jihadist footholds will inevitably require the use of force, military-centric action dominated by kinetic propensities is destined to prove counterproductive in the long term by overlooking political and societal dynamics that are fundamental to lasting stability in Mali.							
15. SUBJECT TERMS Mali, Sahel, Terrorism, Jihad, AQIM, MUJWA, Ansar Dine, Islamists, MNLA, AMISOM, Serval							
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF P	AGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON	
a. REPORT UU	b. ABSTRACT UU	c. THIS PAGE UU	UU	40		19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (Include area code)	

USAWC STRATEGY RESEARCH PROJECT

The Salafist Road to Sahelistan and Military-Centric International Response

by

Lieutenant-Colonel Moussa Diop Mboup Senegalese Army

Anthony R. Williams Department of National Security and Strategy Project Adviser

This manuscript is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

> U.S. Army War College CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

Abstract

Title:	The Salafist Road to Sahelistan and Military-Centric International Response
Report Date:	March 2013
Page Count:	40
Word Count:	5972
Key Terms:	Mali, Sahel, Terrorism, Jihad, AQIM, MUJWA, Ansar Dine, Islamists, MNLA, AMISOM, Serval
Classification:	Unclassified

Since the January 2012 combined Tuareg-Jihadist offensive and the March 2012 military coup, the international community had been elaborating a gradual and comprehensive response to the political, military and humanitarian aspects of the Malian crisis. In January 2013, however, France responded to the Jihadist attack against the frontline towns of Konna and Sévaré by launching offensive operations against the Salafist bases in Gao, Timbuktu, and Kidal. This unanticipated development has unfortunately disrupted the initial strategic plan, concept of operation, and projected timeline and skewed the action of the international community in the direction of a unilateral and military-centric response. Although uprooting the Jihadist footholds will inevitably require the use of force, military-centric action dominated by kinetic propensities is destined to prove counterproductive in the long term by overlooking political and societal dynamics that are fundamental to lasting stability in Mali.

The Salafist Road to Sahelistan and Military-Centric International Response

Never, never, never believe any war will be smooth and easy, or that anyone who embarks on the strange voyage can measure the tides and hurricanes he will encounter. [...] Always remember, however sure you are that you could easily win, that there would not be a war if the other man did not think he also had a chance.

-Winston Churchill¹

Since the January 2012 combined Tuareg-Jihadist offensive and the March 2012 military coup, the international community had been elaborating a gradual and comprehensive response to the political, military and humanitarian aspects of the Malian crisis.² As per United Nations Security Council (UNSC) resolutions 2071 and 2085,³ an African-led International Support Mission in Mali (AFISMA) was to deploy to Mali in early 2013 alongside a European Union (EU) Training Mission (EUTM Mali). AFISMA's initial mission was to assist in rebuilding the nation's armed forces and to support counteroffensive operations against the Jihadist northern strongholds.⁴ AFISMA's mandate also included assisting the Malian authorities in consolidating state authority, maintaining security, protecting the population, and setting conditions necessary to the delivery of humanitarian assistance and the return of refugees and internally displaced persons.⁵

While the initial plan had imperfections – notably an extended timeline with military operations scheduled for no earlier than late 2013⁶ – it provided for three critical provisions: a comprehensive strategy addressing all facets of the problem, a progressive and inclusive methodology intended to produce broad international support, and an unobtrusive role assigned to state actors external to the African region.⁷

In January 2013, however, France responded to the Jihadist attack against the frontline towns of Konna and Sévaré by launching offensive operations against the Salafist bases in Gao, Timbuktu, and Kidal.⁸ This unanticipated development has unfortunately disrupted the initial strategic plan, concept of operation, and projected timeline and skewed the action of the international community in the direction of a unilateral and military-centric response.

This Strategic Research Project (SRP) argues that by overreacting to a strategically inconsequential Jihadist thrust and shifting from the initial approach, the international community has traded a prudent, balanced, across-the-board, incremental and sustainable strategy for short-term tactical gains. While the benefits of these gains for the overall endeavour have questionable enduring value, the undermining impact to an inclusive and holistic approach to the Malian crisis is already apparent.

First, the precipitate start of offensive operations has short-circuited diplomatic efforts intended to bridge interest fissures and divergences among international stakeholders about the appropriate strategy. Those efforts were critical to strengthening the legitimacy and cohesiveness of the international community's response, to disarming the reservations of key regional actors such as Algeria and Mauritania, and to building a durable collective commitment.

Secondly, although uprooting the Jihadist footholds will inevitably require the use of force, a military-centric strategy dominated by kinetic activity is destined to prove counterproductive in the long term by overlooking political and societal dynamics that are fundamental to lasting stability in Mali. Most significantly, the political transition process - essential to restoring constitutional order - might be sidetracked, allowing the

antagonist calculations of Mali's 128 political parties to obstruct indefinitely the establishment of legitimate institutions. In the same logic, starting offensive operations prior to outlining a framework for negotiations about the political status of the North has created a void that encourages an opportunistic resurgence of Tuareg nationalism and inter-tribal clashes.

Additionally, the focus on kinetic operations has neglected preconditions essential to the consolidation of future military gains, in particular the reorganization of the Malian armed forces. With its operational duties effectively subcontracted to the French military, the Malian military in its current state has less incentive to restore its capabilities and much time to devote to factional infighting and to its political ambitions. AFISMA, also, whose units have been engaged hastily, will struggle to find its operational balance and overcome limitations inherent to its multinational composition.

Furthermore, the prominent French military presence is defeating the narrative that still seeks - despite blatant evidence to the contrary - to showcase the military campaign as an African-led enterprise. Despite the remarkable success of the current French-led offensive, these vulnerabilities risk providing the Sahelian Jihadists with effective lines of operation to deny the international community the rapid and decisive outcome it expects in Mali.

Critical Vulnerability # 1: A Myopic Focus on Short-Term Tactical Gains

The proliferation of Jihadist militants in northern Mali is not the starting point of the predicament, despite the impression its sudden rise in the attention of international media may give.⁹ In fact, as usual, armed Jihad has merely festered on the enduring cause of instability in Mali: a failed nation-building process that has created a central government deprived of the legitimacy and authority necessary to maintain good order

over the entirety of its territory.¹⁰ Neighboring Niger and Mauritania, whose stronger state and security apparatuses thwarted the threat, are clear evidence to the centrality of political factors in the Malian crisis.

Paradoxically, Mali had been showing signs of a maturing and consolidating democratic state with two consecutive peaceful transfers of power in 1992 and 2002. However, the toppling of Amadou Toumani Touré's presidency in March 2012 revealed that, even though celebrated as an exceptional achievement in the African context, that experience of formal democracy masked the poor resilience of the state.¹¹ Indeed, the resurgence of Tuareg nationalism, the Jihadist seizure of the north, and the institutional mess in Bamako are primarily challenges to the credibility and viability of the Malian polity. They are mutually feeding manifestations of an intrinsically political problem: a dysfunctional and contested Malian central authority unable to ensure its own security, not to mention the security of the whole nation.¹²

Consequently, posing the problem in terms of "restoring the territorial integrity of Mali" is conceptually restrictive and misleading. Arguably, Mali would even be better off without its northern regions, reduced to a territory of a size and heterogeneity it can manage. Thus, what needs addressing is not the territorial loss *per se*, but the *structural dysfunction* that led to that loss. Otherwise, handing the liberated regions back to the same weak state that failed to retain them in the first place would be a Sisyphean enterprise.

Furthermore, if security is "the true design and end of government" and, as such, its primary impulse for consolidation and maturation, redressing the territorial loss on behalf of the Malian state and military would be counterproductive, as it would eliminate

a major incentive for the state to reform itself.¹³ Attempting to restore the territorial integrity of Mali without giving adequate precedence to rebuilding a functional central authority will most likely not yield meaningful and durable progress.

While the international community is focusing on military operations, the political transition in Mali is stalling, promising to annul future military gains and install chronic institutional instability.¹⁴ Most importantly, the March 2012 putschists have retained significant ascendency over the Malian state. With the support of portions of the military and the control of key departments, such as Defense, Territorial Administration, Interior Security, and Equipment and Transportation, they still represent a major obstacle to institutional normalization.¹⁵ After forcing the Transitional Prime Minister to resign in December 2012, they demonstrated their power again in January 2013 by nearly ousting the Transitional President Dioncounda Traoré, using hostile demonstrations fomented with the complicity of the Convergence of Malian Patriotic Organizations (COPAM).¹⁶ Some information even suggests that a military coup was in preparation in January 2013 and that President Traoré's request for French military assistance actually sought to save the Transitional Government.¹⁷ Consequently, by allying with a restive Malian military for the sake of offensive operations, the international community is implicitly perpetuating the *pronunciamento*, letting the former junta position itself to take credit for military gains in the north and accumulate political capital for its post-crisis ambitions.¹⁸

Tuareg nationalism and inter-tribal rivalries also are a non-military factor of crisis that unwarranted focus on kinetic action is already exacerbating. Although motivated initially by political and socioeconomic grievances, the unrest in northern Mali has taken

an inter-ethnic dimension.¹⁹ Tuareg nationalists, mainly the National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad (MNLA), are vying to increase their political and military influence by seizing territorial securities as the French offensive rolls back the Jihadists.²⁰ Determined to maintain its capabilities, the MNLA has refused to ally with the Malian military or AFISMA and to allow them into Kidal and the *Adrar des Ifoghas* region. Instead, the MNLA announced the standing up of three Tuareg combat brigades: *Ag Bahanga, Fihroun* and *Ag Al Bashir*.²¹ Given their knowledge of the region, but mostly their capacity to spoil French stabilization plans, MNLA insurgents have imposed themselves as allies of the French military, a development that has infuriated rival Tuareg, Arab, Songhai and Fulani groups. It also has raised suspicions about French intentions not only in Bamako, but also in neighboring Niamey, which fears the extension of the turmoil to Nigerien Tuaregs.²²

The Malian military also seeks to exploit the opportunity of the French military offensive to regain the terrain and self-esteem lost to the Tuareg insurgents in January 2012 in the battles for Kidal, Aguelhoc and Tessalit. Explicitly, as its Deputy Director for Public Affairs put it, the Malian military intends "to fight the MNLA as long as it is armed."²³ However, beyond MNLA insurgents, Malian soldiers perpetrated summary executions targeting ethnic Tuareg and Arabs, fanning a growing hostility that conflates them with the Jihadists.²⁴ Because of these exactions, thousands of Tuaregs and Arabs from Timbuktu and Gao have fled to the desert and neighboring countries after their houses and shops had been looted.²⁵

Black-African auto-defense militia groups such as *Ganda Koy* (Masters of the Land) and *Ganda Iso* (Sons of the Land) are organizing also to counter rival "white"

tribes, increasing the risk of clashes and indiscriminate violence.²⁶ Recently, the leader of *Ganda Koy* – Djibril Diallo – expressed the crude agenda of his paramilitary organization: ""We consider all Tuaregs [as] MNLA."²⁷

Because of the extreme ethnic polarization, inter-communal clashes are already occurring. For instance, the MNLA and the Arab Movement of the Azawad (AMA), a movement founded allegedly to protect the Arab community from Tuareg exactions, clashed recently near Tessalit.²⁸ Caught in the middle of Malian ethnic and regionalist enmities - and suspected to play a double game by all sides - France risks facing a resumption of the northern insurgency and inter-tribal confrontations that will further complicate the situation and contradict the notion that military action is stabilizing northern Mali and restoring state authority and territorial integrity.²⁹

Another critical flaw of the current military-centric response to the Malian crisis is that it relies on a simplistic understanding of the radicalizing trend in the Sahel, viewing it exclusively as an excrescence of the Algerian Jihadist nebula. According to this superficial conception, the Sahelian Jihadist upheaval is an exogenous phenomenon that a direct military confrontation can uproot relatively easily. Actually, although the Salafist armed groups have been the most high profile of their manifestations the local dynamics of religious fundamentalism are more diverse and complex.³⁰

Long before the present upsurge in Jihadist militancy, the region has been experiencing a steady propagation of radical ideas, although the temperance and syncretism of *Sufi* Islam have acted as a barrier against fundamentalism.³¹ In reality, psychosocial mutations, socioeconomic disenchantment, and foreign radical influences

have eroded the monopolistic dominance of Sufism and paved the way for more orthodox interpretations of Islamic dogma.³²

Historically, *Sufi* Islam rose to prominence in the region as a refuge against the acculturating and assimilating agenda of the French colonial system.³³ However, although still present in the mythicizing hagiographies of prominent local *Sufi* saints, this narrative has lost much of its relevance for post-independence generations of Sahelian Muslims.³⁴ Moreover, their perceived venality, clientelism, and collusion with political and economic elites have considerably discredited local *Sufi* brotherhoods (*turuq*).³⁵

Several reformist movements, such as *Jamaatu Ibaadu Rahman* (Community of the Servants of the Merciful) in Senegal and *Tablighi Jamaat* (Propagators of the Faith) in Mali, have gained influence in the region by denouncing the "deviationism" and "materialist degeneration" of *Sufi marabouts*.³⁶ Although apolitical and dedicated to pacifist *daawa* (predication), these movements nevertheless propagated more literalist interpretations of Islamic canons, while their "highly restrictive orthopraxis" and hostility towards modernism operated as pre-radicalizing incubators for some of their hard-core adepts.³⁷ For instance, the French-Moroccan Zacarias Moussaoui, condemned in the United States for his implication in the 9/11 terrorist attacks, was a member of *Tablighi Jamaat*, along with the "American Taliban" John Walker Lindh, and an estimated 80% of the Salafists recruited in Europe.³⁸

Wahhabi influences also irradiated the region through Islamic cultural centers, mosques, *madrassas*, and charities operated by organizations with close ties in the Persian Gulf, Libya, Yemen, and Pakistan. At the end of the 1990s Tuareg insurgency, in particular, Wahhabi foreign donors made up for the shortcomings of the Malian

government and shouldered much of the reconstruction effort, increasing their influence on marginalized local communities. Clearly, beyond the wellbeing of the populations, these "charities" primarily sought to counter an African "bastardisation of Islam."³⁹

Sahelian students forced to study in foreign Muslim institutions – like *Al-Azhar* and *Ayn As-Shams* in Egypt, *Zeytouna* in Tunisia or *Omdurman* in Sudan – for lack of domestic Islamic universities also contributed to the propagation of fundamentalism. For example, the first emir of *Jamaatu Ibaadu* Rahman – Alioune Diouf – studied in Algeria in the 1950s.⁴⁰ Consequently, the most highly educated Muslim scholars in the region – whose intellectual prestige dwarfs the rudimentary education of the *Sufi marabouts* – tend to be those educated in rigorous Islamic schools of thought.

Additionally, while consecrating freedom of speech and association, and encouraging the multiplication of media outlets, the post-1991 democratization drive in Mali froze the public debate under a superficial "*consensualism*" that benefited the established elites and further marginalized the masses.⁴¹ Thus, fundamental societal issues moved from the secular arena into the religious realm, giving increasing sway to charismatic Islamic leaders and organizations, such as the Malian Islamic High Council (MIHC), led by Wahhabi-leaning Mahmoud Dicko, and Chérif Ousmane Haidara's *Ansar Eddine*.⁴²

Indeed, radical vibrancy in Mali, as in the Sahel in general, is neither an exclusively exogenous nor a loosely ingrained phenomenon. It has penetrated the local communities as a sustained trend that seeks to "*Islamicize*" the society and the state and, in the most extremist flavors, to expunge Sufism and its practices considered as *shirk* (idolatrous) or *bida'a* (innovationist).⁴³ As manifested recently when the MIHC

forced President Amadou Toumani Touré to rescind a new family code advancing gender equality, a sustained push for de-secularization is shaping Malian society, a trend that creates an objective commonality of interests between Islamist organizations across the board, especially about the place of *Sharia* within the society and the state.⁴⁴

Consequently, confronting the fundamentalist threat in Mali does not simply amount to driving back a horde of foreign extremists, since it can potentially lead to antagonizing native groups that aspire to a "more authentic" form of Islam. Indeed, many local *Songhai*, *Kel Ifoghas* Tuaregs, and *Tilemsi* and *Kunta* Arabs have espoused these aspirations and joined the Salafists, changing the ethnic makeup of the Jihadist armed groups and turning the "Sahelization" of the Jihad into enduring reality.⁴⁵

Critical Vulnerability # 2:

Seams in the international approach and level of commitment

Despite the ambient "diplomatic correctness," the international community lacks a consensus view on the strategic implications of the Malian crisis and the strategy that it should implement. Most significantly, the current international course relies by default on a French "unilateral" military leadership that, although convenient for short-term tactical purposes, undermines the longer-term development of broad international unity of action and lasting commitment. In addition, key actors neighboring Mali and critical to any durable progress - Algeria and Mauritania – have distanced themselves from the current military-centric course.⁴⁶ Even African intergovernmental organizations – the African Union (AU) and the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) – and African regional powerhouses – Nigeria and South Africa – have adopted a "deafening silence" since the beginning of the French offensive, visibly out of frustration.⁴⁷ These fault lines may not seem meaningful amidst present tactical

successes against the Jihadists. However, the durable stabilization of Mali, restoration of state authority and integrity, and longer-term neutralization of radical insurgencies in the western Sahel require a more multilateral and inclusive approach.

The weaknesses in the international community's cohesiveness towards the Malian crisis stem principally from the *compelling* and *unshared* nature of French strategic interests in the region and the resulting impulse for France to embark upon a solitary military enterprise in the Sahel.⁴⁸ As President Hollande put it: "Only France could decide and make this intervention."⁴⁹ Indeed, beyond responding to an isolated emergency – the Jihadist January 2013 attacks - the French military intervention is the manifestation of a deliberate and pragmatic strategy that, for the pursuit of broader objectives, assumed the risks and political implications of unilateral action.⁵⁰ In other terms, the operational urgency mutated into an "opportunity," allowing France to implement a strategy that pursues more enduring national interests.⁵¹ French Defense Minister Jean-Yves Le Drian expressed explicitly the French deep motivations in November 2012: "In Mali, it is our own security that is at stake ... because if we don't move a terrorist entity will take shape which could hit ... France ... [or] Europe."⁵²

This explains why France assumed the risk of isolation from its natural North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and EU partners. This is also the reason why France's natural allies, who do not necessarily share its concerns with the same intensity and are consequently not ready to assume the same risks, agreed to provide only symbolic support to the campaign.⁵³ They may even have felt that France seized the opportunity of the current military offensive to try to pressure them into endorsing the military-centric international approach that it advocated since the beginning, but

which failed to overcome American and European reticence.⁵⁴ In any case, they resisted the pressure, maintained a policy of non-direct military intervention, and restated the necessity of seeking a comprehensive political solution.⁵⁵ This is the position, common to the United States and European Union nations, that German Foreign Minister - Guido Westerwelle - expressed:

It was right that France responded to the request for help from the Malian government (but) the deployment of German combat troops is not up for debate. A lasting resolution to the Mali conflict can only occur through a political solution that includes a return to order in the whole of Mali, taking into account the justified concerns of the north.⁵⁶

Indeed, France is the only Western nation to view the crisis in the Sahel as a direct and immediate threat to its natural security interests.⁵⁷ Among these interests, the fate of the French citizens detained by the Sahelian Jihadists is certainly paramount, from both humanitarian and domestic political perspectives.⁵⁸ From the standpoint of more enduring interests, protecting the nearly 150,000 French nationals living in West and North Africa and thwarting the extension of the threat into French territory certainly is also decisive.⁵⁹ Additionally, France has important economic interests in the broader region, especially the AREVA Company's uranium extraction activities at Arlit and Akokan in Niger.⁶⁰ With 78% of the national production of electricity generated by nuclear reactors, the security and stability of uranium supplies is critical to France's energy independence.⁶¹ Moreover, in 2013, AREVA will begin to exploit the Nigerien Imouraren deposit, the second largest open-pit uranium mine in the world, making Niger the world's second largest uranium producer after Kazakhstan.⁶² Protecting these facilities and preventing nuclear material from falling into malicious hands most certainly influenced direct intervention.63

Despite the support of the nations of its former "*pré-carré*," the French option for a unilateral approach drove a wedge into the cohesiveness of the international community's posture and disrupted the multilateral framework provided initially by the UNSC, the AU and ECOWAS.⁶⁴ It also compromised a further involvement of Western nations scared off by mission creep and unwilling to compromise democratic principles by allying with a "putschist" Malian military, MNLA insurgents once connected to the Jihadists, and a Chadian autocratic president eager to buy himself a new virginity.

Moreover, U.S. restraint from further involvement in the Malian crisis is a serious concern. The U.S. was playing an active role in developing a multilateral and comprehensive international approach. For instance, U.S. diplomacy was making critical effort in winning the cooperation of Algeria and pressuring Malian political actors into completing the transition process.⁶⁵ However, the ambivalence, unclear long-term objectives, and shortsighted construct of the French military intervention reinforced U.S. reservations to the point that American officials have stepped back from the issue.⁶⁶

Furthermore, the crisis in the Sahel remains a remote threat to American national security interests and cannot compete for attention with more pressing concerns in the Middle East and Asia Pacific regions.⁶⁷ Additionally, transitioning from a decade of controversial and expensive wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, the United States and potential Western sponsors of direct intervention in Mali are inhibited by fears of domestic political backlash, especially after the ambivalent outcome of Western military intervention in Libya.⁶⁸ From the viewpoint of a U.S. President freshly reelected in part to fulfill his promise to put an end to America's costly wars and concentrate on "nation-building at home", direct military engagement in Mali is improbable.⁶⁹ Consequently, the

United States' military involvement in Mali has remained purposefully minimal in the form of logistic and intelligence support.

Algerian and Mauritanian obdurate resistance to military intervention is an additional indication of the dangerously weak inclusiveness of the international community's posture in Mali.⁷⁰ Algeria, which shares a 1,376-kilometer border with Mali, has rejected foreign military intervention in the Sahel despite intense international pressure, fearing a Libyan-type backlash that could annihilate its counterterrorism successes by pushing the Sahelian jihadists back into Algerian territory.⁷¹

Although the international community has recently viewed Algiers more positively for allowing French warplanes in its airspace, this gesture was intended more to serve as punishment for *Ansar Dine*, which embarrassed Algerian authorities by breaking away from the Ouagadougou negotiations, as opposed to representing an enduring shift in policy.⁷² Actually, the Algerian strategic option on the issue stems from deep-rooted apprehensions that are unlikely to fade soon, such as the fear of external actors, especially France, challenging Algerian leadership ambitions in the Western Sahel.⁷³

Moreover, Algiers is eager to protect its hydrocarbon-rich southern underbelly, even if it means contradicting the will of the international community. Concerned primarily with consolidating the survival of the regime, Algiers is profoundly reticent to fighting Jihadist armed groups beyond its borders, a decision that, according to most Algerian officials, would expose the country to the "Pakistani syndrome": Algeria, like Pakistan, would end up being the principal target of terrorist attacks.⁷⁴ Mokhtar Belmokhtar's *Mouwaqqiin Biddam* Brigade⁷⁵ attacked the In Amenas gas field and the Ain Chikh gas pipeline in retaliation for French air raids in January 2013, a step that the

Jihadists had never crossed, even in the height of the civil war, precisely to stir those fears and deter Algeria from realigning with the international community.⁷⁶

With a 2,237-kilometer shared border with Mali, Mauritania has similar concerns about the potential ripple effects of a foreign-sponsored military intervention in the Sahel.⁷⁷ In addition, the two countries have had intense arguments about Mali's handling of the Jihadist armed groups in its territory, Nouakchott accusing Bamako of complaisance. In February 2010, they almost ceased diplomatic relations after Mali released four Jihadist detainees, including a Mauritanian citizen, in exchange for the French hostage Pierre Camatte.⁷⁸ Mauritania also fears that engaging in a foreign military intervention in Mali will inflame the latent radicalism within segments of the Mauritanian population and jeopardize fragile success achieved against the local AQIM branch, *Ansar Allah Al Morabitun Fi Bilad Chinguetti.*⁷⁹

In sum, diverging interests and policy disagreements have created vulnerable seams in the international community's approach to the Malian crisis. France, in particular, has taken a disruptive position of international isolation predicated on a rapid military success against the Jihadists. These vulnerabilities may get even more apparent when looming entanglement and rising financial costs force France to seek a rapid exit out of the Malian quagmire, creating a leadership void that the international community will have to fill *ex abrupto*.⁸⁰

Critical vulnerability # 3: International Ramifications and Risk of Expansion Disconnecting the international community's action in Mali from a perceived paradigm of Western expeditionary interventions in Muslim nations – after Afghanistan, Iraq and Libya – is essential in preventing the internationalization of the confrontation. Unfortunately, the ideological underpinnings of the crisis seem to receive little attention,

as is the risk for incensed Muslim communities to perceive the Western-led foreign military intervention in Mali as another Western aggression against Islam, adding traction to the Jihadists' self-depiction as defenders of the Islamic faith.

Similarly, neutralizing interactions with other radical hotspots on the continent, such as Boko Haram and As-Shabab insurgencies, respectively in Nigeria and Somalia, is strategically critical. As Amanda Dory, U.S. Deputy Assistant Secretary Of Defense for African Affairs, put it, there is a risk of "cross-fertilization and cross-pollination" between affiliated Jihadist movements "from Egypt to Libya to Somalia to Nigeria."⁸¹ The unprecedented possibility of terrorist attacks in countries such as Senegal, Benin, or Togo, and the kidnapping of seven French tourists by Boko Haram in Northern Cameroon, partly in retaliation for the French military operations in Mali, is a clear indication of the reality of that risk.⁸² Still, contrary to the official discourse and because of military-centric propensities, the international community is addressing the security crisis in northern Mali as if it were confined to that region.

Already, converging intelligence indicates a flow of foreign Jihadists into and out of northern Mali. This trend signals a dynamic of expansion in the span of the crisis that risks turning the local Islamist turbulence into a global magnet for Jihadist militants, augmenting the capabilities and operational reach of the armed groups. For instance, official reports on the terrorist attack against the In Amenas natural gas complex highlighted the presence of predominantly non-Algerians militants of Lebanese, Syrian, Tunisian, Mauritanian, Nigerien, French, and Canadian citizenship.⁸³ In November 2012, Malian security forces intercepted Ibrahima Aziz Ouattara, a Franco-Malian citizen who

was attempting to link up with Jihadists in Timbuktu in order to coordinate the arrival of a dozen young radicals from France.⁸⁴

In August 2012, Nigerien security services arrested in Niamey French-Congolese citizen Cedric Lobo Ngoyi Bungenda, who was also preparing the infiltration of French militants into northern Mali. Lobo's interrogation allowed the French police to apprehend four of his accomplices who frequented a radical mosque in L'Haÿ-les-Roses, in the southeast of Paris.⁸⁵ These arrests tend to confirm French intelligence officials' concern that young European Jihadists seek increasingly to infiltrate the Sahel or Syria, rather than Afghanistan and Pakistan, where the withdrawal of the United States-led coalition will reduce the opportunities for martyrdom at the hands of the West.⁸⁶ These European Jihadists are important assets for the Sahelian Salafists since their potential ability to return to their countries of citizenship can serve to execute terrorist attacks in Europe.

Similarly, networks allowing West African Jihadists to infiltrate northern Mali are developing even more rapidly. In December 2012, Mauritanian security services arrested British citizen Ahmed Chahine at Mbiket Lahwach, on his way to the Jihadist camps in northern Mali.⁸⁷ In Senegal, since the beginning of the French offensive, security services have caught several Jihadists in the proximity of the borders with Mali and Mauritania, mostly Malian Tuaregs and Nigerian citizens, but also one Uzbek citizen and one Latvian citizen. In January 2013, the Senegalese police arrested Boubacar Dianko, a Senegalese citizen with close ties to the emir of the consultative council and spokesman of the Movement for *Tawhid* and Jihad in West Africa (MTJWA) Abdoul Walid Sahraoui, while attempting to enter Mali.⁸⁸

Beyond the case of Mali, the Salafist proliferation in the Sahel region reflects the growing prominence of the African continent in the global Jihadist agenda.⁸⁹ Africa offers the Jihadists an attractive combination of large Muslim populations, often in dire living conditions, and weak states with insufficient security, porous borders, and ungoverned areas.⁹⁰

The continent also fits perfectly in Al Qaeda's post-Bin Laden plan to adopt a more regionally distributed strategy. Under the leadership of Ayman Al-Zawahiri, more open to formal affiliation with regional groups than Bin Laden, "Al Qaeda central" has multiplied these alliances, trying to exploit the Jihadist momentum in regions such as the Sahel, while offering a less coherent target to counterterrorism efforts and releasing the pressure on its rear bases in Pakistan.⁹¹ The return of "Al Qaeda central" senior African leaders back into the region is also likely to increase the continent's importance in the organization's plans.⁹²

In addition, Jihadist organizations see the Arab Spring's toppling of authoritarian regimes in Libya, Egypt and Tunisia, and disorganization of security services that formerly stifled their ambitions as a formidable window of opportunity (*hadath ha'il*). Condemning the legalism of Islamist political parties – the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt and Libya and Ennahda in Tunisia – *Takfirf*⁹³ Jihadists of *Ansar Al Sharia* (Defenders of Sharia) in Libya or *Al-Tawhid wal Jihad* (Oneness and Jihad) and *Takfir wal-Hijra* (Excommunication and Exodus) in Egypt are striving to steer the Arab Spring into a radical Salafist direction.⁹⁴

Therefore, the security crisis in northern Mali is far from isolated. Rather, it sits in an arc of radical turmoil that stretches from Mauritania to Yemen and Somalia via

Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Niger, Nigeria, Libya, Sudan, and Egypt. In that vast region already destabilized by failing nation-building processes, incessant internal strife and socioeconomic stress, the Jihadists expect to recover from setbacks in Iraq and Afghanistan and regain the initiative by tapping into a potentially unlimited reservoir of Muslim supporters.

Conclusion and Recommendations

Mali is certainly not the first time that public officials have viewed complex crises in military terms only, forgetting, or affecting to forget, fundamental political, economic, social, and cultural aspects. "Mechanistic tendencies" and the magnification of isolated favorable parameters – often military – have repeatedly lured strategic decision-makers into excessive overconfidence.⁹⁵ In 1979, Soviet leader Leonid Brezhnev made the same miscalculation, dismissing Chairman of the Council of Ministers Aleksey Kosygin's admonishments against venturing lightly into the muddle of Afghan tribal and political infighting.⁹⁶ In 2002, United States Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld assured the American people that "the use of force in Iraq [...] would last five days, or five weeks, or five months, but [that] it certainly [was] not going to last any longer than that."⁹⁷ A sectarian conflict, a terrorist campaign and over 4,000 dead American service members over eight years of war proved him tragically wrong.⁹⁸

In the case of Mali also, an excessive focus on military aspects will lead to the same disillusionment. Indeed, the current military campaign forced the Jihadists out of Malian northern cities and inflicted significant attrition upon their fighting capabilities. However, like President George W. Bush's May 2003 proclamation of "Mission accomplished" on the deck of *USS Abraham Lincoln*, President Hollande's triumphalist visit to the Malian frontline was a premature declaration of victory. ⁹⁹ In both cases, the

end of the so-called major combat operations does not necessarily equate to conclusive success. In Mali, suicide bombings, commando raids into liberated cities and continuous Jihadist resistance in the Ifoghas Mountains are showing the resilience of the hydra.

There is no ideal course of action in a situation of chaos and political meltdown such as the Malian crisis. However, as with comparable cases throughout Africa, the roots of the problem – the collapse of an artificial nation-state edifice inherited from the former colonial master – are notoriously unresponsive to short-term military-centric solutions. Decisive progress will come instead at an "evolutionary pace" and will require "strategic patience" and circumspection; any approach that does not match the absorption and processing capacities of the region will be invasive and disruptive in the long term.¹⁰⁰

Therefore, it is essential to eliminate the vulnerabilities associated with the international community's current military-centric course and to revert to the initial comprehensive and long-term focused approach. To that effect, the African Union and ECOWAS must assume their legitimate role in providing political guidance and operational command and control within a UNSC validated construct. This is the only strategy capable of maintaining lasting and broad international leadership and avoiding the pitfalls of an isolated French military enterprise.

Similarly, AFISMA should have the latitude to play its legitimate role as the military arm of the international community in Mali and cease to be a surrogate force for the French military. To that end, the elaboration and conduct of military plans and authority over the northern area of operations should fall under the responsibility of AFISMA. Accordingly, all African forces in theater, including the Chadian contingent

whose independence from AFISMA and "free electron" status undermine cohesion and unity of action, should fall under the command authority of AFISMA. This construct does obviously not prevent France and other Western allies from providing the operational assistance they deem suitable, whether logistic, intelligence or in the form of movement or fire support or the constitution of a theater level quick reaction force.

Applied in Somalia, this organizational model yielded remarkable success against the As-Shabab insurgency while setting conditions conducive to a return to constitutional normalcy, the reorganization of the Somali security services and the delivery of humanitarian assistance. With the logistic and training support of the United States principally, the African Union Mission in Somalia (AMISOM) "performed better than anyone would have dreamed," thanks to a broad legitimacy, strong unity of action, a realistic timeframe and a comprehensive strategy focused on consolidating gains incrementally.¹⁰¹ Together with proving that African regional forces are capable of complex peace enforcement missions, AMISOM also showed that they are less disruptive for the long-term stability of their areas of operations.¹⁰²

Most importantly, the restoration of constitutional order should receive priority over military considerations. Specifically, credible elections must take place as soon as practicable to reinstate legitimate Malian political authorities. However, the electoral process, despite France's pressure to hold elections in July 2013, must take the time necessary to ensure a credible vote, and should not jump the gun to provide an exit card to the French military.¹⁰³

Accordingly, the international community must dissuade and prevent the former junta from interfering in the political process. To that end, the UNSC must demonstrate

its readiness to refer pertinent violations to competent international jurisdictions. In conjunction, AFISMA should receive the mandate to protect Malian institutions and transitional authorities.

Additionally, political processes designed to address the status of the northern regions and the Tuareg discontent must be part of the overall strategy. Given the objective shortcomings of the Malian state, a broad political compromise granting a measure of autonomy to the regions seems to be a realistic solution. In doing so, the international community must be cautious not to over-legitimize the MNLA and embolden it as an *alternative* to the Malian state.

The Malian security forces, essential for an exit strategy, should receive robust assistance in organization, training, and equipment. Bolstered aerial capacities, in particular, should give them a tactical advantage and allow them to face their operational duties in the northern desert. Moreover, the Malian political authorities should be encouraged to replace the discredited military leadership and facilitate the rise of a new generation of commanders.

These measures will allow the international community to avoid falling into the morass of a protracted and expanding "*terrorsurgency*," interethnic clashes, and a humanitarian disaster, ultimately giving reality to the looming Sahelistan. However, excessive consideration for the *sovereignty* of the Malian state is a sure path to stagnation and stalemate. The international community must acknowledge the failure of the Malian state and its central role in the development of the crisis and assume its legitimate authority to implement the strategy that it deems the most fitting for the durable security and wellbeing of the Malian people.

Endnotes

¹ Winston Churchill, "With Buller to the Cape," in *My Early Life: A Roving Commission* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1930) 232.

² "Political dialogue, not military force, priority in tackling Mali crisis, Security Council told," *United Nations News Centre*, December 5, 2012, <u>http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=43684&Cr=+mali+&Cr1=</u> (accessed December 9, 2012).

³ United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 2071 (2012)," October 12, 2012, <u>http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2071%282012%29</u> (accessed February 12, 2013); United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 2085 (2012), " December 20, 2012, <u>http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2085%282012%29</u> (accessed February 12, 2013).

⁴ Laurence Norman, "Europe's Response to Mali Threat," *The Wall Street Journal*, <u>http://blogs.wsj.com/brussels/2012/10/31/europes-response-to-mali-threat/</u> (accessed December 9, 2012).

⁵ UNSC, Resolution 2085.

⁶ David Lewis and John Irish, "Exclusive: Mali war against Islamists unlikely before mid-2013," *Reuters*, November 16, 2012, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/11/16/us-mali-crisis-</u> <u>idUSBRE8AF0SD20121116</u> (accessed February 12, 2013).

⁷ UNSC, Resolution 2085.

⁸ "Mali: l'armée française entre en guerre," *RFI*, January 12, 2012, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20130112-mali-armee-francaise-entre-guerre-konna-jihadistes</u> (accessed February 12, 2013).

⁹ Joe Penney, "Mali's Model Democracy Myth," *Think Africa Press*, February 8, 2013, <u>http://thinkafricapress.com/mali/restoring-democracy-mali-never-had</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁰ Abdelkader Abderrahmane, "Why Military Intervention in Mali Would be a Mistake," *Institute for Security Studies (ISS)*, October 16, 2012, http://www.issafrica.org/iss_today.php?ID=1558%2634 (accessed February 12, 2013).

¹¹ John Campbell and Ralph Bunche, "Addressing and Imploding Mali," August 3, 2012, *Council on Foreign Relations*, <u>http://www.cfr.org/mali/addressing-imploding-mali/p28781</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹² Alexis Arieff and Kelly Johnson, *Crisis in Mali*, (Washington, DC: U.S. Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service, August 16, 2012), 6.

¹³ Thomas Paine, *Common Sense and Other Political Writings* (New York: The Liberal Arts Press, 1953), 5.

¹⁴ Cheick Tandina, "Concertations nationales: Vers un échec programmé?," *Le Prétoire* (published by Africatime.com), December 10, 2012, <u>http://www.africatime.com/Mali/nouvelle.asp?no_nouvelle=707884</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁵ Diango Cissoko, "La réconciliation est indispensable pour rétablir l'unité du Mali," interview by Christine Muratet, *RFI*, December 18, 2012, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20121218-diango-cissoko-reconciliation-unite-mali-ansar-dine-mnla-nord-elections-unite-</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁶ "Mali: le Premier ministre Cheick Modibo Diarra "démissionne"," *RFI*, December 11, 2012, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20121211-mali-le-premier-ministre-cheick-modibo-diarra-demissionne-</u> (accessed February 22, 2013) and Diango Cissoko, "La réconciliation est indispensable pour rétablir l'unité du Mali," interview by Christine Muratet, *RFI*, December 18, 2012, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20121218-diango-cissoko-reconciliation-unite-mali-ansar-dine-mnla-nord-elections-unite-</u> (accessed February 22, 2013) and "A Bamako, nouvelles manifestations pour exiger le départ du président Traoré," *RFI*, January 11, 2013, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20130111-bamako-nouvelles-manifestations-exiger-le-depart-president-dioncounda-traore-</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁷ Rémi Carayol, "Mali: Un pays sous tutelle... provisoire," *Jeune Afrique*, February 15, 2013, <u>http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2718p020-021.xml0/</u> (accessed February 16, 2013).

¹⁸ "Mali: "La France a joué un rôle capital", soutient Sanogo," *Le Point*, January 13, 2013, <u>http://www.lepoint.fr/monde/mali-la-france-a-joue-un-role-capital-soutient-sanogo-13-01-2013-1613037_24.php</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁹ Peter Tinti, "Intervening in Northern Mali: Don't Forget the Ethnic Dimension," *Think Africa Press*, November 19, 2012, <u>http://thinkafricapress.com/mali/averting-internecine-violence-mali-mnla-ganda-koy</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²⁰ "Communiqué N-47 /Récupérations des villes," *National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad* (Transition Council of The Azawad State), January 28, 2013, <u>http://www.mnlamov.net/index.php?start=8</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²¹ "Hama ag Sid-Ahmed, porte-parole du Président du Conseil du MNLA: "Nous restons pleinement engagés à lutter contre les groupes terroristes"," interview by Tarek Hafid, *Le Soir d'Algérie*, January 26, 2013,

http://www.lesoirdalgerie.com/articles/2013/01/26/article.php?sid=144396&cid=2 (accessed February 22, 2013) and "Mali: les islamistes dissidents ne veulent ni soldats maliens, ni ouest-africains à Kidal," *Romandie News*, January 30, 2013,

http://www.romandie.com/news/n/ Mali les islamistes dissidents ne veulent ni soldats mali ens ni ouest africains a Kidal RP 300120131932-11-314241.asp (accessed February 22, 2013) and "Mali : les touaregs du MNLA revendiquent le contrôle de Kidal," *RFI*, January 29, 2013, <u>http://www.rfi.fr/afrique/20130129-mali-touaregs-mnla-revendiquent-le-controle-kidal</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²² Sebastian Elischer, "After Mali Comes Niger: West Africa's Problems Migrate East," *Foreign Affairs*, February 12, 2013, <u>http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/138931/sebastian-</u> <u>elischer/after-mali-comes-niger#</u> (accessed February 22, 2013) and "Niger: le président Issoufou avertit contre les risques d'une rébellion touareg," *Slate Afrique*, January 23, 2012, <u>http://www.slateafrique.com/81443/niger-le-president-issoufou-avertit-contre-les-risques-dune-rebellion-touareg</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²³ "Souleymane Dembélé, Directeur adjoint de la DIRPA: "l'armée malienne est à Kidal et y demeurera ..."," *Le Républicain (published by Maliweb.net)*, February 1, 2013, <u>http://www.maliweb.net/news/armee/2013/02/01/article,123953.html</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²⁴ "Malian troops accused of summary executions," *Deutsche Welle*, January 24, 2013, <u>http://www.dw.de/malian-troops-accused-of-summary-executions/a-16546758</u> (accessed January 30, 2013) and "Killings, disappearances in Mali's climate of suspicion," *IRIN NEWS*, January 31, 2013, http://www.irinnews.org/Report/97386/Killings-disappearances-in-Mali-s-climate-of-suspicion (accessed February 7, 2013).

²⁵ "Analysis: The dynamics of inter-communal violence in Mali," *IRIN NEWS*, January 31, 2013, <u>http://m.irinnews.org/Report/97382/The-dynamics-of-inter-communal-violence-in-Mali</u> (accessed February 7, 2013).

²⁶ Sabine Cessou, "Mali: Ces milices qui veulent en découdre avec les islamistes," *Slate Afrique*, July 27, 2012, <u>http://www.slateafrique.com/91811/mali-quand-les-milices-se-mobilisent</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Martin van Vliet, "The Challenges of Retaking Northern Mali," *Combatting Terrorism Center at West Point*, November 26, 2012, <u>http://www.ctc.usma.edu/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/CTCSentinel-Vol5Iss11-12.pdf</u> (accessed February 22, 2013) and "Fighting rages in Northern Mali after suicide bombs," *Al Arabiya*, February 23, 2013, <u>http://www.alarabiya.net/articles/2013/02/23/267943.html</u> (accessed March 3, 2013).

²⁹ Leela Jacinto, "Will romanticising the Tuareg threaten peace in Mali?" *France 24*, February 6, 2013, <u>http://www.france24.com/en/20130205-mali-france-tuareg-romanticising-mnla-islamist-war-peace</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

³⁰ Roland Marchal, "Is a military intervention in Mali unavoidable?" *Norwegian Peacebuilding Resource Center*, October 2012, <u>http://www.peacebuilding.no/var/ezflow_site/storage/original/application/97321fcedd23fefcd657</u> <u>530a8d6ccb3a.pdf</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

³¹ "Islamist Terrorism in the Sahel: Fact of Fiction?" *International Crisis Group*, Africa Report 92, (2005): 4.

³² Mohammad Saani Ibrahim, *The Decline of Sufism in West Africa: Some Factors Contributing to the Political and Social Ascendancy of Wahhabist Islam in Northern Ghana*, Doctoral Dissertation (Montreal: McGill University (Institute of Islamic Studies), October, 2011), 100-105. ³³ Leonardo A. Villalon, "Sufi Modernities in Contemporary Senegal: Religious Dynamics Between the Local and the Global," in *Sufism and the "Modern" Islam*, ed. Martin van Bruinessen and Julia Day Howell (London: I. B. Tauris, 2007), 174.

³⁴ Mohammad Saani Ibrahim, *The Decline of Sufism in West Africa: Some Factors Contributing to the Political and Social Ascendancy of Wahhabist Islam in Northern Ghana*, 102.

³⁵ Benjamin F. Soares, "Sufi and Saint in Contemporary Mali," in *Sufism and the "Modern" Islam*, ed. Martin van Bruinessen and Julia Day Howell (London: I. B. Tauris, 2007), 79.

³⁶ Villalon, "Sufi Modernities in Contemporary Senegal: Religious Dynamics between the Local and the Global," 180.

³⁷ Gilles Kepel, *The War for Muslim Minds: Islam and the West* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2004), 260

³⁸ Guillaume Parmentier, "Terrorism in France: Its Main Features and its Evolution since the 1970s," in *Counterrorism Strategies: Success and Failures of Six* Nations, ed. Yonah Alexander (Washington, D.C.: Potomac Books, 2006), 52 and Sophie Body-Gendrot, "From Old Threats to Enigmatic Enemies: The Evolution of European Policies, From Low Intensity Violence to Homegrown Terrorism," in *Violence in Europe: Historical and Contemporary Perspectives*, ed. Sophie Body-Gendrot and Pieter Spierenburg (New York: Springer Science, 2008), 128.

³⁹ David Gutelius, "Islam in Northern Mali and the War on Terror," *Journal of Contemporary African Studies* 25, no. 1 (2007): 63.

⁴⁰ Ousmane Oumar Kane, *Non-Europhone Intellectuals* (Dakar: CODESRIA, 2012), 44-48.

⁴¹ Gutelius, "Islam in Northern Mali and the War on Terror," 62.

⁴² Gilles Holder, "Au Mali, la guerre des islamismes," interview by Philippe Bernard, *Le Monde*, <u>http://www.lemonde.fr/idees/article/2013/01/28/au-mali-la-guerre-des-islamismes_1823540_3232.html</u> (accessed January 28, 2013).

⁴³ "Mali: The Need for Determined and Coordinated International Action," *International Crisis Group*, Policy Briefing 90, September 24, 2012, <u>http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/africa/west-africa/mali/b090-mali-the-need-for-</u> determined-and-coordinated-international-action-english.pdf (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁴⁴ "Mali's new Family Law: women's rights denied, discrimination upheld," *Fédération internationale des Droits de l'Homme (FIDH)*, December 9, 2011, <u>http://www.fidh.org/Mali-s-new-Family-Law-women-s</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

⁴⁵ Roland Marchal, "Is a military intervention in Mali unavoidable?" Ibid. and Peter Tinti and Adam Nossiter, "In Mali, the Peril of Guerrilla War Looms," *The New York Times*, February 16, 2013, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/17/world/africa/militants-infiltrate-towns-in-freed-areas-of-mali.html?pagewanted=1&ref=mali</u> (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁴⁶ Gilles Yabi, "Military Action in Mali Would Be a 'Huge Risk'," interview by Souleymane Faye, *Inter Press Services*, August 14, 2012, <u>http://www.ipsnews.net/2012/08/qa-military-action-in-mali-would-be-a-huge-risk/</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁴⁷ Boubacar Sanso Barry, "Le Mali en guerre: L'UA plutôt méfiante," *guineeconakry.info*, January 25, 2013,

http://www.guineeconakry.info/index.php?id=118&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=12512&cHash=d4f677f74 2af7a3ae4d48a3478c52a0f (accessed March 4, 2013).

⁴⁸ David Gauthier-Villars and Drew Hinshaw, "Mali Advance Shows Paris's Africa Dilemma," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 22, 2013, <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323301104578257900207783508.html</u> (accessed March 5, 2013).

49 Ibid.

⁵⁰ Scheherazade Daneshkhu, "Mali puts focus on French foreign policy," *The Financial Times*, January 13, 2013, <u>http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/26766f90-5da4-11e2-ba99-00144feab49a.html#axz2Mgz16UhJ</u> (accessed March 5, 2013).

⁵¹ Olivier Roy, "The intervention trap," *New Statesman, 14*2, 22-25 (2013): 22, in ProQuest (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁵² Mwangi S. Kimenyi and Brandon Routman, "The Second Coming of France in Mali and the Challenges of Continental Leadership in Africa," *The Brookings Institution*, January 18, 2013, <u>http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/up-front/posts/2013/01/18-mali-challenges-kimenyi</u> (accessed March 5, 2013).

⁵³ Simon Tisdall, "France's lonely intervention in Mali," *The Guardian*, January 14, 2013, <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2013/jan/14/france-lonely-intervention-mali</u> (accessed February 27, 2013) and Arnaud Danjan, "A Bruxelles, la France est seule sur le Mali," interview by Jean-Michel Demetz, *L'Express*, February 28, 2013, <u>http://www.lexpress.fr/actualite/monde/europe/mali-a-bruxelles-la-france-est-seule-sur-le-sahel_1212691.html</u> (accessed February 28, 2013).

⁵⁴ Richard Downie, "US doesn't feel stakes in Mali 'as intensely' as France," interview by John Frosch, France 24, January 19, 2013, <u>http://www.france24.com/en/20130118-mali-france-ecowas-aqim-panetta-clinton</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁵⁵ Nick Squires, "Europe backs French Mali mission with strong words, modest means," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 17, 2013, <u>http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2013/0117/Europe-backs-French-Mali-mission-with-strong-words-modest-means</u> (accessed March 5, 2013).

⁵⁶ Simon Tisdall, "France's lonely intervention in Mali," ibid., Adam Entous and Julian E. Barnes, "U.S. Set to Offer Limited Support For Military Effort," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 14, 2013,

http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324595704578240013743834182.html (accessed February 25, 2013) and John Lichfield, "Isolated in Europe, France appeals to Gulf for help with Mali mission," *The Independent*, January 15, 2013,

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/isolated-in-europe-france-appeals-to-gulf-forhelp-with-mali-mission-8452939.html (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁵⁷ "Europe in a Foreign Field," *The Economist*, January 19, 2013, <u>http://www.economist.com/news/europe/21569718-europeans-ability-deploy-force-abroad-falling-mali-shows-it-still-needed-europe</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁵⁸ Thomas Hofnung and Stéphanie Braquehais, "Echec du raid en Somalie: Paris encaisse les contrecoups," *Libération*, January 14, 2013, <u>http://www.liberation.fr/monde/2013/01/14/echec-du-raid-en-somalie-paris-encaisse-les-</u> <u>contrecoups_874015</u> (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁵⁹ "Français inscrits au registre mondial," *French Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, December 31, 2011, <u>http://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/fr/IMG/pdf/Inscrits_zone_pays_2011_cle896b45.pdf</u> (accessed January 2, 2013) and "Mali: menace islamiste contre Hollande et les otages français," *Le Monde*, October 13, 2012, <u>http://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2012/10/13/mali-menace-islamiste-contre-hollande-et-les-otages-francais-au-sahel_1775177_3212.html</u> (accessed January 2, 2013) and "La menace d'un attentat en France "n'a jamais été aussi grande," *Libération*, September 11, 2010, <u>http://www.liberation.fr/societe/01012289574-la-menace-d-un-attentat-en-france-n-a-jamais-ete-aussi-grande</u> (accessed January 2, 2013).

⁶⁰ "Mines d'uranium: "la France n'a pas intérêt à ce que le conflit malien s'étende au Niger," *Le Monde*, January 30, 2013, <u>http://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2013/01/30/mines-d-uranium-la-france-n-a-pas-interet-a-ce-que-le-conflit-malien-s-etende-au-niger 1825026 3212.html</u> (accessed February 25, 2013) and "Seven kidnapped in uranium mining region," *RFI*, September 16, 2010, <u>http://www.english.rfi.fr/africa/20100916-seven-kidnapped-uranium-mining-region</u> (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁶¹ "L'énergie nucléaire en France," *Commissariat à l'Energie atomique*, October 2012, <u>http://www.cea.fr/jeunes/themes/l-energie-nucleaire/questions-sur-le-nucleaire/l-energie-nucleaire-en-france</u> (accessed February 17, 2013).

⁶² "AREVA and Niger: A lasting partnership," *AREVA*, <u>http://www.areva.com/EN/operations-592/a-lasting-partnership-with-niger.html</u> (accessed January 2, 2013) and "Imouraren," *AREVA*, <u>http://niger.areva.com/EN/niger-213/imouraren.html</u> (accessed January 2, 2013).

⁶³ "France orders special forces to protect Niger uranium: source," *Reuters*, January 24, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/24/us-mali-rebels-niger-areva-idUSBRE90N0OD20130124</u> (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁶⁴ "UN Security Council authorizes African-led intervention force in Mali," *United Nations News Center*, December 20, 2012, <u>http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=43827#.UTbgR6WGhSU</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁶⁵ Andrew Quinn, "Clinton presses Algeria on Mali intervention plan," *Reuters*, October 29, 2012, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/10/29/us-algeria-usa-mali-idUSBRE89S0UC20121029</u> (accessed March 7, 2013) and Johnnie Carson (Assistant Secretary of State for African Affairs), "Addressing Developments in Mali: Restoring Democracy

and Reclaiming the North," Testimony Before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations Subcommittee on African Affairs, *U.S. Department of State*, December 5, 2012, <u>http://mali.usembassy.gov/carson_testimony.html</u> (accessed March 7, 2013).

⁶⁶ "U.S. has no plans to send troops to Mali: Panetta," *Reuters*, January 15, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/15/us-mali-rebels-pentagon-idUSBRE90E0LD20130115</u> (accessed March 5, 2013) and Lorraine Millot, "Opération "Serval": le service minimum de Washington," *Libération*, January 25, 2013, <u>http://www.liberation.fr/monde/2013/01/25/operation-serval-le-service-minimum-de-washington_876893</u> (accessed March 7, 2013).

⁶⁷ Anthony H. Cordesman and Robert M. Shelala II, "U.S. Strategy, Sequestration, and the Growing Reality-Gap," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, February 11, 2013, <u>http://csis.org/files/publication/130211_us_strategy_sequestration.pdf</u> (accessed February 26, 2013).

⁶⁸ Michael Hirsh, "Mali, Algeria, and the Shadow of Colonialism," *National Journal*, January 17, 2013, <u>http://search.proquest.com/docview/1270798797?accountid=4444</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁶⁹ Gregory Metzger, "Is Obama an Isolationist?" *Commonweal* 138, no. 14, August 12, 2011, <u>http://search.proquest.com/docview/880106685?accountid=4444</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁷⁰ "Nord-Mali: pourquoi l'intervention militaire attendra," *Slate Afrique*, November 27, 2013, <u>http://www.slateafrique.com/98971/nord-mali-intervention-militaire-attendra</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁷¹ Lakhdar Benchiba "La position d'Alger face aux tensions du Sahel," *Le Monde diplomatique*, January 2013, <u>http://www.monde-diplomatique.fr/2013/01/BENCHIBA/48597</u> (accessed January 10, 2013).

⁷² Chérif Ouazani, "L'attaque d'In Amenas et ses conséquences sur la doctrine algérienne," *Jeune Afrique*, January 23, 2013, <u>http://www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2715p022-031.xml1/algerie-terrorisme-abdelaziz-bouteflika-armee-algeriennel-attaque-d-in-amenas-et-ses-consequences-sur-la-doctrine-algerienne.html</u> (accessed January 30, 2013).

⁷³ Anouar Boukhars, "The Paranoid Neighbor: Algeria and the Conflict in Mali," *The Carnegie Papers* (October 2012): 15, http://carnegieendowment.org/files/paranoid_neighbor.pdf (accessed February 22, 2013).

74 Ibid.

⁷⁵ Those Who Sign with their Blood.

⁷⁶ Myra McDonald, "Insight: In Amenas attack brings global jihad home to Algeria," *Reuters*, January 24, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/24/us-sahara-crisis-jihad-idUSBRE90N07420130124</u> (accessed February 25, 2013).

⁷⁷ "La Mauritanie ne participera pas à une guerre dans le nord du Mali (ministre)," *Xinhua*, December 13, 2012, <u>http://french.china.org.cn/autreshorizons/2012-</u> <u>12/13/content_27398765.htm</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁷⁸ "Mauritania-Mali row over al-Qaeda," *BBC*, February 23, 2010, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/8530295.stm</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁷⁹ Country Reports on Terrorism (Washington D.C.: United States Department of State, July 2012), 20.

⁸⁰ "France: Fierce Fighting in Northern Mali Mountains," *Voice of America*, February 26, 2013, <u>http://www.voanews.com/content/france-fierce-fighting-in-northern-mali-mountains/1610845.html</u> (accessed March 3, 2013) and David Lewis, "Rebels' raid poses Mali guerrilla war threat for French," *Reuters*, February 11, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/11/us-mali-rebels-idUSBRE91902V20130211</u> (accessed February 27, 2013) and David Ljunggren, "France ready to start Mali withdrawal despite attack: army chief," *Reuters*, February 22, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/22/us-mali-france-commander-idUSBRE91L0W520130222</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁸¹ "US Wary of Africa 'Terrorist' Threat, Senegal Detains Suspects," *Voice of America*, February 15, 2013, <u>http://www.voanews.com/content/us-wary-of-africa-terrorist-threat-senegal-detains-suspects-reuters/1604537.html</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁸² "Mali's neighbours fear spread of terrorism from Islamists ," *The Globe and Mail*, December 20, 2012, <u>http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/malis-neighbours-fear-spread-of-terrorism-from-islamists/article6604820/comments/</u> (accessed March 6, 2013) and Adam Nossiter, "Video Shows Group Holds Family Seized in Cameroon," *The New York Times*, February 25, 2013, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/26/world/africa/video-claims-french-familys-kidnappers-are-nigerian-extremists.html?_r=0</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁸³ Lydia Polgreen and Scott Sayare, "Hiding, Praying, Tied to Bombs: Captives Detail Algerian Ordeal," *The New York Times*, January 18, 2013, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/19/world/africa/scenes-of-terror-at-oil-field-hostages-bound-to-explosives.html?_r=0</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁸⁴ "Mali: enquête après l'arrestation d'un djihadiste français présumé," *Le Point*, November 8, 2012, <u>http://www.lepoint.fr/monde/enquete-a-paris-apres-l-arrestation-au-mali-d-un-</u>djihadiste-francais-presume-08-11-2012-1526474_24.php (accessed December 31, 2012).

⁸⁵ Boris Thiolay, "Djihadistes: la filière française," *L'Express*, January 15, 2013, <u>http://www.lexpress.fr/actualite/societe/djihadistes-la-filiere-francaise_1209940.html</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁸⁶ "Mali : enquête après l'arrestation d'un djihadiste français présumé," *Le Point*, Ibid.

⁸⁷ "Mauritanie: arrestation d'un Britannique qui tentait de rejoindre les jihadistes du nord du Mali via le pays," *Xinhua*, December 28, 2012, <u>http://french.peopledaily.com.cn/96852/8073453.html</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

⁸⁸ Birame Faye, "Surveillance des frontières: Des jihadistes arrêtés à Diama et à Goudomp - Le chef du Mujao a séjourné chez l'imam Dianko de Thiaroye," *Le Quotidien*, <u>http://www.lequotidien.sn/index.php/la-une2/5448-surveillance-des-frontieres--des-jihadistes-arretes-a-diama-et-a-goudomp-le-chef-du-mujao-a-sejourne-chez-limam-dianko-de-thiaroye</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁸⁹ *AI Qaeda in Libya: A Profile*, (Washington, DC: U.S. Library of Congress, Federal Research Division, July 17, 2009), 1.

⁹⁰ Princeton N. Lyman and J. Stephen Morrison, "The Terrorist Threat in Africa," *Foreign Affairs*, January 1, 2004, <u>http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/59534/princeton-n-lyman-and-j-stephen-morrison/the-terrorist-threat-in-africa</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁹¹ Letters from Abbottabad: Bin Laden Sidelined? (West Point: *The Combatting Terrorism Center*, May 3, 2012), 10.

⁹² Eric Schmitt, "As Al Qaeda Loses a Leader, Its Power Shifts From Pakistan," *The New York Times*, June 7, 2012, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/08/world/asia/al-qaeda-power-shifting-away-from-pakistan.html</u> (accessed March 7, 2013) and Jason Burke, "Al-Qaida leadership almost wiped out in Pakistan, British officials believe," *The Guardian*, December 25, 2011, <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/dec/25/al-qaida-leadership-pakistan-africa</u> (accessed March 7, 2013).

⁹³ Takfiri Islamists consider Muslims who do not espouse their views as apostates (kafir).

⁹⁴ Tamim Elyan, "Insight: In Sinai, militant Islam flourishes – quietly," *Reuters*, April 1, 2012, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/04/01/us-egypt-sinai-idUSBRE83006120120401</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).

⁹⁵ Mao Tse-tung, On the Protracted War (Peking: Foreign Languages Press, 1954), 15.

⁹⁶ Archie Brown, *The Rise and Fall of Communism* (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2009), 354.

⁹⁷ Donald Rumsfeld, "Secretary Rumsfeld Live Interview with Infinity CBS Radio," interview by Steve Croft, U.S. Department of Defense (Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs)), November 14, 2002,

<u>http://www.defense.gov/transcripts/transcript.aspx?transcriptid=3283</u> (accessed December 9, 2012).

⁹⁸ United States Department of Defense, "Casualty Status," February 18, 2013, <u>http://www.defense.gov/news/casualty.pdf</u> (accessed February, 19, 2013).

⁹⁹ "French President Hollande gets warm welcome in Bamako," *Deutsche Welle*, February 2, 2013, <u>http://www.dw.de/french-president-hollande-gets-warm-welcome-in-bamako/a-16572171</u> (accessed February 22, 2013).

¹⁰⁰ Anthony H. Cordesman, "The Common Lessons of Benghazi, Algeria, Mali, Tunisia, Egypt, Syria, Iraq, Yemen, Afghanistan, Pakistan, and the Arab Spring," *Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)*, January 28, 2013, <u>http://csis.org/publication/common-lessons-</u>

benghazi-algeria-mali-tunisia-egypt-syria-iraq-yemen-afghanistan-pakistan (accessed January 30, 2013).

¹⁰¹ Jeffrey Gettleman, "African Union Force Makes Strides Inside Somalia," *The New York Times*, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/11/25/world/africa/africa-forces-surprise-many-with-success-in-subduing-somalia.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0</u> (accessed January 30, 2013).

¹⁰² David Alexander, "Fight against al Shabaab instructive model for future: U.S. general," *Reuters*, December 3, 2012, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/12/03/us-usa-defense-africa-idUSBRE8B21GY20121203</u> (accessed February 12, 2013).

¹⁰³ "Mali: les Français présents jusqu'en juillet," *Le Figaro*, February 28, 2013, <u>http://www.lefigaro.fr/flash-actu/2013/02/28/97001-20130228FILWWW00762-maliles-francais-</u> <u>presents-jusqu-en-juillet.php</u> (accessed March 6, 2013) and "EUTM Mali: les premiers soldats maliens opérationnels en juillet," *La Voix du Nord*, March 5, 2013, <u>http://defense.blogs.lavoixdunord.fr/archive/2013/03/05/eutm-mali-les-soldats-maliens-</u> <u>operationnels-en-juillet.html</u> (accessed March 6, 2013).